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These notes will bring the proJect up to date with the events of 
the last two days. 

On the 11th of October I spent part of the morning getting notes 
taken care of and on administrative activities. 12 o'clock, I 
arrived in Orlando to pick up Dr. Rick Holloway, our pollen 
specialist from Texas A & M. Rick arrived, bringing his coring 
equipment with him. By the time we returned to Cocoa, it was 
fairly late and we did not go out to the site. We stopped by and 
picked up film from Eckerd's and purchased a small thermos 
container to ship the cranial material to Dr. Hauswirth at the 
University of Florida. About 2:00 o'clock from the freezer and 
we began letting the material thaw" By approximately 4:30 p.m. 
the material had thawed sufficiently to attempt removal. 
Freezing is not a good idea. The differentiation between the 
cranial material and the peat becomes very difficult and almost 
inseparable without spending a great amount of time or having 
some sort of flotation set-up. In both of the cranium the 
material was very difficult to separate from the peat and it is 
clear that we had less than our estimated half-cup in both 
cranium. Rather than split the sample here and send half of each 
to Hauswirth we decided to send the entire mass of material. 
Some of the material could be separated rather efficiently and we 
sent all of it to Hauswirth. We wrapped or placed it in several 
ziplock bags, bagged that bag, inserted a short note to Dr. 
Hauswirth, sealed the entire thing, placed it in the middle of 
the thermos and then packed ice around it. We delivered it to 
Federal Express at 5:00 P.M. and they guaranteed delivery by 
Tuesday at noon. If we had taken it earlier, it would have sat 
in Memphis, the central distribution point, for six to ten hours 
before trans-shipment. They guaranteed that if we brought it in 
by 6:00 P.M. to the Cocoa office, it would be delivered by noon 
the next day thereby reducing the amount of time it would be 
housed in the thermos. 

During the evening we briefed Dr. Holloway on general site 
characteristics excavation strategy and stratigraphy. 
Arrangements had also been made with Pat Gleason to arrive on the 
site on Tuesday, the 13th. 

On Tuesday morning, Rick came out to the site and we began 
selecting areas for core samples. Core 2 is Just to the east of 
our drainage ditch (N145.5E83.6). The first core Holloway took 
was in the pond excavation area. The location was in unit N148 
E61. The core went approximately through the middle of the unit; 
the surface of the unit is between 2.9 and 3.2 meters above mean 
sea level. The way the coring procedure works is that you can 
core approximately one meter, remove the coring rig, remove the 
core sample, add another core section and then drive it down 
another meter. This process is repeated until it can go no 
further, a maximum depth of approximately 4 meters. Each one of 
those sets of insertions and core removals is called a 'drive', 
in this unit, which is referred to as 'core location 1', the 
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first drive was 100 cms. and removed a 37 CM. core. Drive 2 went 
from 100 cms. to 126 cms. and a core section of 26 cms. was 
removed. At the bottom the basal tan sand was found and the core 
may have penetrated 20 cms. into the basal sand. (bottom depth 
of +.9 MAMSL corrected). 

Core site 2 is on the east side of the main north/south dike 
(N145.5 E83.6) 3.7 MAMSL corrected. Beillomo will provide the 
northing, easting and exact elevation of the site. The first 
drive was 0-100 cms. and a 16 cm. core sample was removed. This 
is a clear case of extreme compaction in the process 
representing a very loose material which compacts readily. Drive 
2 went from 100-146 cms. a ~d a 45 cm. core sample was removed. 
Drive 3 went from 140-256 cms. A 75 cm. core was removed. Drive 
4 went from 250-350 cms. and a 103 cm. was removed. Drive 5 went 
from 350-400 cms. and a 47 cm. core was removed. This was as 
deep as the coring rig would go and no tan sand or white sand was 
encountered, representing a fairly deep peat deposit. 

Core site 3 was located in the northern edge of Pond C (3.9 MAMSL 
corrected N123.45 E62.8). The first location encountered 
interbedded white sand from the well-points. The location was 
shifted to the west and an additional core sample was taken. 
Again, Bellomo will provide exact northings and eastings and 
elevations. Drive 1 went from 0-70 cms. and a 16cm core was 
removed, again showing clear extreme compaction. Drive 2 went 
from 70-100 cms. and a 14 cm. core was removed. - Drive 3 went 
from 100-150 cms. and a 27 cm. core was removed. Drive 4 went 
from 150-250 cms. and a 46 cm. core was removed. Drive 5 went 
from 250-350 cms. and a 39 cm. core was removed. In this core, 
again, extreme compaction is observed and Holloway is suspicious 
that it may not be peat of the same nature as encountered in the 
other core samples or in the pond and excavation area. 

After the core is removed it is carefully wrapped in saran-wrap, 
sealed with tape, labeled and sealed again on the outside. To 
ship the c.: ... ·"es, we will bl_ty 3" PVC, cut it irltel r,l;:' fI1t.:I)'''e thar, 1M .. 
sections, Place the cores within that and seal the ends. They 
should remain horizontal and not be stored upright and we'll need 
to remember to label the box with something to the effect of 
'this side up'. We will ship all the cores back to Texas A & M 
and he will begin analysis. Estimated analysis costs = $3,600.00 
per core. This does not include the subsidiary carbon dating and 
he would like to have one date for every 10 ems. unless there is 
very little stratigraphic variation. If there is stratigraphic 
variation, he likes to take a carbon sample on either side of the 
interface. Typically, an additional ten carbon dates on a core 
section 3 or 4 meters long would not be unusual. So total 
analysis cost could be high. He will analyze at least one of the 
cores quickly, this season, and we'll send him a contract for 
around $5,000.00 and then we'll probably wait for additional 
funding to analyze the rest of them. 
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Pat Gleason arrived on site about 10:00 and I gve him the cook's 
tour of the site and took him down into the pond and excavation 
area. Pat Gleason walked around on the hammock and said it was 
not an unusual hammock formation. I had said earlier that it was 
probably a Pleistocene hammock; he feels that it is much, much 
older - at least 100,000 years - and that only the recent 
material would be post - Pleistocene or Pleistocene. He said that 
this is a portion of an old sea-line ridge system, St. Lucie is 
the general name, and is very, very old. He looked at the pond 
and the shovel tests in the pond area and was very intrigued. He 
had never seen the rubbery peat and stated categorically that it 
was not what he would call fibrous peat. So we're back to square 
one in that no one has ever seen it down here, which I find hard 
to believe. Flowers said it was fibrous peat and several of 
Barnhard's friends said it was fibrous peat. However, I think 
the ger.el'''al corl,clusic,rl is that it is certair,ly r,clt the typical 
fibrous and some other better descriptive term or category will 
have to be found. Pat Gleason's comments were interesting on the 
peat and they've modified our views slightly. He will be 
preparing a full report on it and describe in detail what he saw. 
He was taking a section of the profile in Pond A along the N148 
profile sections. I'll start from the top and work down: 

The black muck peat, as well as the red/brown peat, he feels was 
deposited, ml;:.re tharl likely ir. a deepet" por,d settirlQ thar, the 
red/rubber peat. The increase in shells in the lower layers of 
the red/brown peat and the clear increase in shells in the rubber 
peat he feels is an indication of shallower pond conditions. 
Changes in the hydrology at that 7950 B.P. are indicated. This is 
also supported by the change in conditions which allowed the 
molluscan growth to occur. A change in the aquifer may have 
produced a situation which provided greater free calcium in the 
water supply. In the lower levels of the black peat, it is 
very clear that there is a much higher incidence of charcoal. 
this is most particularly noted when the peat faces have dried 
and the fibrous texture is more obvious. He feels this might be 
a possible explanation for th~ lack of wood in the black peat 
layer. The increase in wood content in the red/brown peat could 
be partially caused by a lack of fire which would char and 
destt"oy, the wc,od, al thc'ugh we have r,I:.t seer, ar,y lal'''ge chl..tr,ks clf 
charcoal in the black peat. But clearly a different environment 
is suggested by the increase in wood fragments, suggesting a more 
wooded environment surrounding the pond. 

The more finely decomposed peat below the red/brown peat he feels 
was probably deposited, again, in a deeper pond or marsh setting. 
He took samples of the rubber peat back with him and will be 
showing them to several of his associates. In the red/brown peat 
the ram's horn shell are obvious. He also noted that the small 
pin-head size bivalves are called ostracods. This is a family 
name for some of the fresh water bivalves. He was most intrigued 
with what he was seeing, toured the hammock and spent about two 
or three hours in the pond and excavation area. He will be 
working on the report and forwarding it to us" He took a drawing 
of that profile section and will submit a schematic and his 
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interpretation within a month or two. I've already 
Carol Keenan to process a limited contract to him for 
This was sent by Federal Express yesterday. 

notified 
$3121121.121121. 

The coring operation employed by Holloway has not proven quite as 
effective as he had anticipated due to the increased depth of the 
pond peat deposits. Early this morning we excavated a large 2 X 
2 meter square on the north/south dike. We dug down to the old 
pond surface and they began putting in another core sample. This 
was not effective and a second strategy is being employed on the 
E57 line in unit N146. To avoid the problem of trying to get it 
in on the north/south dike, he's come down into the pond and is 
taking a column sample instead of a core sample. He's taking a 
larger volume and should be able to use it effectively that way. 
He's got elevations on all the areas, or will have them shortly, 
and is taking a large core sample. He plans on taking an 
additional 3 carbon dates on the peat material that he is 
removing. I talked with Beta Analytic and they agreed to do the 
dates for him and bill us for them. They are about the only ones 
in the area who can efficiently provide dating in a reasonable 
amount of time. They said we had a deficit of $69121.121121, so I will 
call Caro~ and have them increase the purchase order to them. 
Tamers, with whom I spoke with on the phone, remarked that he too 
had never seen the rubber peat like this before. 

I talked with John Ehrenhard with the National Park Service in 
Atlanta, gave him corrections on an article on the Windover 
ProJect, included the new stratigraphic level below the rubber 
peat, changed the name from fibrous peat to rubber peat and 
informed him of the additional carbon dates on the peat itself. 

I'm going into the pond and will give a description of each unit. 
It seems reasonably clear from up here at a high vantage point, 
looking down on the site? that some of the coloration differences 
in the rubber peat are caused by water percolating down through 
the overlying darker peat into the seams and cracks of the 
rubber. You can actually see it radiating out from some of them. 
Part of Wheatley's problem of getting good transit readings last 
Wednesday and Thursday was due to installation of the new well
point system. Many of the long points penetrated the white sand 
the entire area has settled a significant amount. The road has 
settled approximately 2.5 ems., the transit station within Pond A 
has settled approximately 4.5 cms., so there was no way to get 
an accurate reconciliation of the two sets of readings. We will 
monitor more closely changes in elevation within the pond. We've 
made corrections, set new measuring points or bench marks in the 
pond and everything should be proceeding normaily. (See transit 
file on discussion of problems and practices). 
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N148 ES1 Holloway is removing a column sample from the eastern 
wall. In this unit Dave is down below the rubber peat which was 
only roughly 30 cms. Thick, perhaps a little more (see level 
notes) and into the finer grained, more finely decomposed black 
peat. Holloway ran a core sample there and removed, or 
estimates, there is another meter of peat below that rubber peat. 
This is the bottom of core/col Sample I. 

As an indication of the improved water control, the back-hoe test 
in the drainage ditch has now lost all water. The water that 
seeps into the deepest units can be siphoned out in the morning 
and afternoon, after lunch, if necessary. They are workable 
without much problem. 

Significant increase in cracking and profile damage, most of 
which is slight, is occurring. The rubber peat, when it dries 
out, dries like pond mud with little polygonal fissure cavities, 
some of which are as deep as 30 cms. It also becomes gray in 
color, when completely dry, the rubber peat is hard, barely 
friable and the color of cigar ash. When resoaked, it becomes 
the consistency of mushy, fine-grained paper mache. Dehydration 
totally changes its color, texture and appearance. 

Gleason also suggested a petrographic analysis of the peat would 
be informative. They take a sample, imbed it in paraffin (sp?) 
and then cut it with a microtom and microscopically examine it to 
determine the plant communities existing at that time. One name 
which Gleason has recommended is Pete Stone in South Carolina. 
Gleason has agreed to contact Stone and see if he would be 
interested in becoming involved in such an analysis proJect. 

I contacted the department to see about getting a tape 
transcription unit into the field. However, problems with 
shipping could not be resolved and Dr. Paredes was somewhat 
hesitant to send it out for a long period of time through the 
mail. When I return for Thanksgiving, I will undoubtedly obtain 
it, unless I have additional tape units here by that time. (BeC 
has provided a unit). 

N14B E57, we're going on a bone hunt. There was material exposed 
last Mc,rlday, the last well-pctirlt day. This ttrlit is 
disturbed along the western edge. We have some of the cream 
colored rubber peat which quickly grades into the red and dark 
brown rubber peat mixed with shell. The unit is bisected from 
the NW corner into the center of the unit with a white sand seam. 

N150 E57, Dickel is removing additional peat going down into the 
black or brown finely decomposed material below the rubber peat. 
This unit is also badly disturbed. The plan involves digging a 
small 30 x 20 em. sump in one corner, in this case the NE corner, 
using it to drain the unit and shoveling the material out. 
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Both of the above units have the typical fruitcake appearance. 
Two portions of innominates are being pedestaled and will be 
removed probably this afternoon. In N14B E57 there is a very 
distinct line running from the NE corner to the SW corner 
breaking between the undisturbed red rubber peat (some of which is 
dark brown) and the more finely decomposed lower peat, complete 
with sand seam. Approximate elev. 170 ems. below BM 3. 

N14B E59, Randy Lovoy is cutting down through the rubber peat. 
There is also a small sand seam on the western margins but it 
does not go all the way across. Earlier in the day, Dave Dickel 
removed a rib fragment form the SE quadrant of this unit. Depth 
at this point is about 175-180 ems. (See level forms for 
additional information) this unit is one of the four units we're 
pushing down to the sand. The rib that was removed this morning 
was completely encased by the red rubber peat. No depositional 
anomalies were observed with it. 

N13B, E63, Wheatley is moving south of the datum and is digging 
through much of the disturbed black peat. Bob Cochrane and Dan 
Debacca constructed wonderful (!) new stairs - one set is in the 
southwest corner approx. 4 mtrs. north of the edge. The other is 
in the traditional northeastern end and Wheatley and Cochran are 
dumping buckets out the west side. 

N13B, E61, Cochrane; cruising on down. Again, he's in the upper 
black peat and is movin' on out - at 89.5 ems., Cochrane left the 
black peat and is now into the red/brown peat. 

The two units above should be very interesting and we're hoping 
to see additional skeletal material in this southern area of the 
pond. So far, the bulk of the skeletal material has been 
concentrated north of the N146 line. 

In the deepest units with the fine-grained black/brown peat. The 
most finely decomposed material, the most effective excavation 
strategy appears to be digging a small sump and then letting it 
dt"'ai r, i ntci that. 

The units which have been opened south of the datum may be our 
test units for the entire southern half of Pond A. If no 
skeletal material is found there, we may not continue excavations 
tel the sCluth. 

In Steve VanderJagt's back-hoe tests in the drainage canal, as 
stated all the standing water has disappeared and i went in this 
morning with a shovel and dug down through the 'tannish' rubber 
peat into the red material. Most of the water appeared to be 
draining from the top 15 - 20 ems. but right now there is approx. 
15 - 20 ems. in the hole I dug, which is about 35 X 15 CMS. deep. 
I doubt if we will be able to excavate in here very efficiently 
below the level of red/brown peat. The presence of charcoal 
material in the basal layers of the red/brown peat is at this 
time unexplained. There are only two possibilities which exist. 
One is that periodically the pond dried up enough and a brush 
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fire caught the surfaces on fire. The other possibility is 
slope-wash of material into the pond. The first possibility 
seems more likely. It's interesting that it was almost 
impossible to detect this burned layer when the peat is wet. 
It's very dramatically impossible to detect this burned layer 
when the peat is wet. It's very dramatically obvious upon close 
inspection when the peat is dry. A careful cleaning and 
photographing and drawing of each profile will show whether or 
not the carbonized material is a universal layer or is only a 
sporadic feature. If it occurs sporadically, it may be simply 
slope-wash; it could also be simply pockets of material that have 
burned more deeply than others. This coincides with Holloway's 
observation that there was more carbonized material in the black 
peat as observed while doing the pollen extraction. 

**** would contact Pete stone to see if he was interested in 
doirlg petrclgraphic arlalysis clf the peat. If this did rlclt wClrk, 
he would also contact Dr. William Spackman at Penn State to see 
about a similar analysis. 

I t clI:lk 
mai I i rig 
Gleasclr, 
ser,d i r!g 

Rick Holloway to Orlando on Wednesday evening and will be 
the peat samples back to him within the next few days. 
left around 3:30 or 4:00 P.M. on Tuesday and will be 

a report, hopefully within the next two to three weeks. 
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